

Title	Helping them along: Astroturf, public opinion, and Nixon's Vietnam War
Authors	Thelen, Sarah J.
Publication date	2015-11
Original Citation	Thelen, S. J. (2015) 'Helping them Along: Astroturf, Public Opinion, and Nixon's Vietnam War'. 49th Parallel, 37 pp.14-33,
Type of publication	Article (peer-reviewed)
Link to publisher's version	https://fortyninthparalleljournal.files.wordpress.com/2015/11/ thelen-49thparallel-formatted3.pdf, https://49thparalleljournal.org/
Rights	© 2015 the author. Published under a Creative Commons license, https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/ - https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/
Download date	2025-08-03 01:39:38
Item downloaded from	https://hdl.handle.net/10468/5766



University College Cork, Ireland Coláiste na hOllscoile Corcaigh *49<sup>th</sup> Parallel*, Issue 37 (2015) Sarah Thelen ISSN: 1753-5894

# Helping them Along: Astroturf, Public Opinion, and Nixon's Vietnam War

### SARAH THELEN – UNIVERSITY COLLEGE CORK

With the successful mobilisation of the Silent Majority in November 1969, President Richard Nixon and his aides embarked on an ambitious attempt to reshape domestic public opinion on the Vietnam War. Utilising internal White House documents, this article explores the way in which these projects combined grassroots activism and Administration-coordinated astroturf campaigns to rally supporters. The successful creation of Americans for Winning the Peace marked the apex of these efforts, but this article demonstrates that unexpected costs let to the quick return to less elaborate, but still carefully coordinated, appeals to special interest groups by 1971.

In early November 1969, President Richard Nixon could point to a desk piled with letters and telegrams to support his claims that he, and not the anti-war movement, represented US public opinion on the Vietnam War. The mail filling the Oval Office was certainly impressive, but Nixon's claims about its significance were disingenuous, if not outright deceitful. His Chief of Staff, H.R. Haldeman, later clarified the White House role in the post-speech response: "The silent majority thing, we really *did* crank up. ... We aided and abetted that activity, we encouraged it, and we had people volunteering to develop it."<sup>1</sup> These volunteers were necessary, Haldeman later told historian Tom Wells, because most of the seemingly grassroots supporters mobilised by the president's November 3<sup>rd</sup> speech "weren't ... activists, so you needed to help them along."<sup>2</sup> Part of a larger project to build what Haldeman described as a "countercampaign to the peace march stuff,"<sup>3</sup> the Silent Majority campaign gave shape to an anti-anti-war, pro-president sentiment in the US at the end of the 1960s. And a determination to "help them along" would become a defining trait of White House public opinion programmes.

Throughout Nixon's presidency, his staff – usually at the behest of the president himself – sought to influence public opinion through "programmed" displays of seemingly grassroots support. In many cases, the "help" Haldeman referenced involved significant control over outside supporters ranging from autonomous, grassroots organizations to puppet groups almost completely dependent on the White House. Such 'astroturf,' or false grassroots, organising seemed to offer the White House exactly what staffers were looking for in 1969: a way to influence public opinion without surrendering control to someone outside the administration. However by early 1971, aides had effectively cut off their most

successful group in favour of a return to a more ad hoc approach to public opinion heavily reliant on existing grassroots, labour, and veterans' organizations. This article traces the evolution of the Nixon administration's approach to public opinion from comparatively conventional attempts to rally supporters to the more far-reaching – and questionable – efforts to control these allies, creating and financing groups from the ground up.

Intended to isolate the anti-war movement by creating public displays of support for Nixon and his Vietnam policies, these projects grew out of the administration's often all-consuming need for control and resulted in a brief, but ambitious, programme of astroturf organising from 1969 to 1971. Unfortunately, these efforts are still at the margins of scholarship on Nixon's Vietnam War with relatively few works focusing on the nuances of the era's public-private relationships. Studies of the domestic side of the war tend to focus on Nixon's more overt attacks against the anti-war movement although Melvin Small, Tom Wells, and Rick Perlstein offer glimpses of the White House public opinion campaigns examined here.<sup>4</sup> More recent studies of Republican and conservative attitudes toward both Vietnam and Nixon help contextualise these White House efforts, but do not offer a complete picture of White House public opinion projects.<sup>5</sup> Filling this gap, this study of astroturf organising traces the process by which the Nixon White House first embraced and then rejected this approach. Not only does it offer us a glimpse into the inner workings of a secretive administration and the inevitable tensions between grassroots activists – even seemingly tame allies - and those who seek to control them, but it helps us understand how Nixon was able to continue waging an unpopular war despite campaign promises to the contrary.

### SMOKE AND MIRRORS?

A clever, careful politician, Richard M. Nixon understood the importance of appearances in politics – effectively training his aides to believe that "what we accomplish is to a great degree less important than what we appear to accomplish."<sup>6</sup> Image, rather than substance, was therefore at the core of White House efforts to rally support for the Vietnam War. Aides worked to create a popular perception of a pro-war movement, rather than spending the necessary time and money to foster a viable counterpoint to the anti-war forces. These efforts depended in large part on the active cooperation of sympathetic individuals and organizations willing to spread the administration's message as their own. Even though staffers and surrogates consistently emphasized the autonomy and bipartisanship of outside support groups, few of these groups were truly independent of the White House.

Nixon, of course, was neither the first nor the last president to attempt to rally the American people behind his policies. All presidents have, to varying degrees, sought to mobilize domestic support, since an unsympathetic electorate can quickly undermine even the strongest presidency. In many ways, the wartime public opinion projects of Presidents T. Woodrow Wilson and Franklin D. Roosevelt – the Committee on Public Information, or the Creel Committee, in World War I and World War II's William Allen White Committee, officially titled the Citizens Committee to Defend America by Aiding the Allies – paved the way for the more expansive projects of the Nixon administration. That such public-private partnerships set the precedence for Nixon administration projects is undeniable, but the latter programmes took White House involvement many steps further while at the same time taking great care to obscure and deny this very active role.<sup>7</sup>

Thus, although aides did invoke the William Allen White Committee as a model, their more immediate example was President Lyndon Johnson's belated, and unsuccessful, attempt to counter the anti-war movement. Johnson's failure to make his case for the Vietnam War meant that Nixon entered the White House in 1969 determined to seize the initiative from the war's critics. Even so, Johnson's "Progress Campaign" - particularly his administration's close relationship with established groups such as American Friends of Vietnam as well as purpose-built astroturf organisations such as the Citizens Committee for Peace with Freedom in Vietnam – laid a foundation for Nixon's own public opinion programmes.<sup>8</sup> The new president also continued Johnson's troop withdrawals and negotiations expanding the former into his policy of Vietnamisation. Combing troop withdrawals and increased support for the Army of the Republic of Vietnam (ARVN), it offered a way for the US to extricate itself from the war, but success required domestic patience with continuing involvement in Vietnam. Nixon therefore spent the end of 1968 and much of 1969 seeking a way to achieve "peace with honour" in Vietnam while expanding his domestic support networks. Furthermore, Nixon and his aides sought to reframe national identity so as to delegitimise their opponents. Using rhetoric and patriotic appeals, rather than making a case for the Vietnam War on its merits, they worked to isolate and marginalise the anti-war movement in popular opinion.

## THE FIRST TEST

Consequently, Nixon asked his National Security Advisor Henry Kissinger in July 1969 to arrange "for the establishment of a group of prominent Americans who support the Administration's position on Vietnam."<sup>9</sup> Nixon specifically requested that Kissinger meet with William J. Casey, a New York lawyer and long-

time Nixon supporter, and "get him to set-up a Pro-Vietnam Committee."<sup>10</sup> Casey had already played a central role in earlier astroturf efforts surrounding debates over the SAFEGUARD antiballistic missile system in early 1969 with the creation of the Citizens' Committee for Peace with Security (CCPS).<sup>11</sup> Having seen the potential for influencing both Congress and public opinion though cooperative groups such as CCPS, Nixon hoped Casey and other supporters could form a similar group to promote his Vietnam policies. Such support would not only benefit Nixon at home, but would also strengthen the US position in the ongoing negotiations with Vietnamese officials in Paris. Nixon later recalled that he not only recognised the need for "solid support at home" in the face of what he saw as North Vietnamese intransigence, but even announced his 3rd November speech with the intention of strengthening his threat to escalate US involvement in Vietnam if the North Vietnamese refused to compromise before 1<sup>st</sup> November. Both the threat and the planned escalation, code-named "Duck Hook", were intended, Nixon wrote, to "give the North Vietnamese second thoughts about fishing in our troubled domestic waters."<sup>12</sup> Rumours from the anti-war movement of plans for major, nation-wide protests in October and November 1969 - the Moratorium and Mobilization protests - added to the urgency surrounding the need to mobilise the president's supporters.

Anticipating the political consequences from a successful series of anti-war protests, Nixon asked that his staff "game plan" some pro-war demonstrations for 15<sup>th</sup> October, "the date set by the other side." Stung by vocal critics at his own events, Nixon intended to "turn the trick" on the anti-war movement.<sup>13</sup> He further hoped to interrupt anti-war plans to use the October and November protests to show that opponents of the Vietnam War were not "just 'crazy radicals."<sup>14</sup> The popular perception of the anti-war movement as an alliance of spoiled students and angry extremists was central to White House efforts to undermine the war's opponents and the prospect of a "respectable" protest full of everyday citizens was a frightening one. The president and his aides therefore worked to arrange counterdemonstrations and letter-writing campaigns for October 15. Although significantly less prepared than their opponents, Nixon, his staff, and their outside allies were, in their own assessment, "moderately successful" with their efforts to promote patriotic displays during the protest. Nixon supporters organized counterdemonstrations, drove with their headlights on during the day, displayed flags on their homes and lapels, and one flag-waving supporter parachuted onto the Washington Mall.<sup>15</sup> Particularly impressive were the over 40,000 letters generated by a New York Times advertisement sponsored by the Citizens Committee for Peace with Security (CCPS) urging people to "Tell it to Hanoi" by writing to the Committee and their Senators and Congressmen about their support for the President's policies.

This group was a product of the earlier White House efforts to influence public opinion - in that case to rally support for the president's proposed Safeguard ballistic missile system. Casey's success with this project prompted Nixon's July request that Kissinger meet with him regarding Vietnam and by October 1969, CCPS was a reliable administration ally. The group was not, however, a true astroturf organisation as Casey - and later William O'Hara, another New York lawyer and head of the group after it reformed as the Tell It To Hanoi Committee maintained its independence despite close ties to the White House. While not technically an astroturf campaign, therefore, the letters and telegrams that grew out of the CCPS advertisements do occupy a gray area in which the lines between grassroots and astroturf activism are blurred. Doubtless the majority of individuals who clipped the advertisements out of the newspaper to send to their Senators and Representatives did so for their own reasons. All the same, that the response tapped into grassroots support for the Vietnam War does not change the fact that the advertisements themselves were placed at the behest of the administration. In fact, aides reported that, when initially approached about collaborating with the White House, "the signers of the 'Tell It to Hanoi' ad ... responded, to a man, even before they knew the details."<sup>16</sup> Such unhesitating cooperation demonstrated the success of the administration's initial foray into astroturf and grassroots organising.

Even so, Charles West, the White House staffer responsible for coordinating the counterprotests urged his colleagues to resist the temptation to be either "satisfied or smug."<sup>17</sup> His primary reason? A belief that the administration could have "eclipsed" the anti-war protesters had it been better prepared.<sup>18</sup> Anticipating the 15<sup>th</sup> November Mobilization protests, West promoted the idea of a "quiet, responsible, well-organized, private-sector, grass-roots program" to spread the president's message on Vietnam.<sup>19</sup> Essentially an expansion of the October efforts, he recommended additional newspaper advertisements, petition and letter-writing campaigns based on a pre-circulated "Speakers' Guide" produced by the administration, and increased distribution of flags and patriotic buttons and bumper stickers.<sup>20</sup>

In the midst of this flurry of patriotic activity, Casey wrote to the president advocating a much more ambitious public opinion project. Making the case for a national lobbying committee to serve as a "counter force,"<sup>21</sup> Casey claimed that existing allies "ha[d] only to be activated and supplied with material."<sup>22</sup> Reviewing the letter for National Security Advisor Henry Kissinger, General Al Haig, Kissinger's assistant, tentatively endorsed a "tightly controlled, covertly administered program."<sup>23</sup> As with all outside projects, the White House was determined to stay "intimately, though covertly, in the driver's seat," but aides frequently returned to the idea of moving at least some of public relations work out of the White House.<sup>24</sup> First, though, they focused on countering the upcoming November 15 Mobilization protests, the true test of a broad-based campaign by the

administration and its outside allies. Vice President Agnew fired the first shot with a series of angry speeches in late October criticising the politics, ethics, and morals of the anti-war movement. Agnew's attack explicitly divided the "functioning, contributing portions of the American citizenry" from those who questioned US policy in Vietnam.<sup>25</sup> Aides intended to maintain the initiative with a comprehensive programme countering the Mobilization and also promoting both Veterans Day and a major presidential address on Vietnam.

Originally scheduled for 3<sup>rd</sup> November to strengthen Nixon's threatened 1<sup>st</sup> November deadline for progress in Paris, his speech took a domestic turn once the plans for military escalation were shelved following the success of the October Moratorium.<sup>26</sup> Instead, aides hoped that the speech would draw attention away from the anti-war protests and would, in turn, launch a pro-war campaign centred on Veterans Day. White House plans hinged on a project to frame support for Nixon and the Vietnam War as the only viable option for true patriots. To this end, political strategist and Special White House counsel Harry Dent, better known for his role in shaping Nixon's Southern Strategy, would be responsible for a "revival of the 'World War II' type display of patriotism."<sup>27</sup> These patriotic campaigns were part of a larger White House effort to ensure a significant, public, and favourable response to Nixon's upcoming speech and included an increased display of flags on houses, cars, or jacket lapels; pro-Vietnam advertisements; and petition and letterwriting campaigns. While the individual actions sought were small when compared to the massive anti-war protests of 15<sup>th</sup> October, the White House goal, as Nixon reminded Haldeman, was "not to compete with the protesters; it is merely to get across the point that not all of the crowd is anti-Administration."<sup>28</sup> Consequently, White House planning for the November 3 speech attempted to reach as broad an audience of potential supporters as possible. Incorporating local and national events, public gatherings and private letters, White House officials intended to spark a national movement supporting Nixon's "Crusade for Peace." Neither the speech nor administration planning set out to actually justify continued US involvement in Vietnam, but the president and his allies instead hoped to rally a more abstract movement in support of the president's plans to end the conflict.

### CREATING A MOVEMENT

Nixon's speech on 3<sup>rd</sup> November, therefore, offered little new information. Instead the president sought to remind his listeners and viewers why the US was in Vietnam. Instead of proposing policy, or explicitly justifying the war, the president situated the conflict in a carefully structured narrative of US history. Framed as another example of the US taking the right side in a conflict, Nixon presented the Vietnam War as a honourable cause and reminded his audience: "Vietnam cannot defeat or humiliate the United States. Only Americans can do that." Invoking national pride and a nationalistic patriotism, the president closed with a direct appeal to "the great silent majority of my fellow Americans" rather than to the nation as a whole.

Even before he finished speaking, aides put their plans in motion to ensure maximum positive response to the speech. Key to this project were efforts by outside groups such as the Tell It To Hanoi Committee, formerly CCPS, and United We Stand, organized by Texas billionaire H. Ross Perot. Although this reliance on outside allies had its limitations – Perot's growing obsession with the POW-MIA issue would prove particularly frustrating – the short-term results were impressive. As letters and telegrams poured into the White House, local politicians endorsed the president's position and plans to arrange a Congressional letter of support were overtaken by events as Congressmen circulated one amongst themselves.<sup>29</sup> The question of control aside, aides were not particularly concerned about which responses came from their own efforts and which were truly grassroots. Indeed, there was very little difference between the two in their eyes as both offer an effective counterpoint to the anti-war movement.

Impressed by the popular reaction to the speech, H.R. Haldeman, Nixon's Chief of Staff, tasked Special Counsel to the President Charles W. Colson with documenting the Silent Majority. Unfortunately for Colson and Haldeman, it proved impossible to create a database of domestic supporters as the Silent Majority was far too amorphous to be tracked in the kind of detail Haldeman demanded. Instead, Colson planned to make the newly mobilized constituency the centerpiece of a campaign to "ma[ke] the critics rather than the war the central issue in the national debate over Vietnam."30 Central to this project was promoting an image of Nixon as the foremost representative of the Silent Majority - and patriotic Americans in general. Colson anticipated that an umbrella organisation linking established groups and these newly mobilised supporters would isolate the anti-war movement and push it to the margins of the domestic debate over Vietnam. Wealthy Nixon supporters such as Ross Perot would, Colson hoped, fund this national organisation. White House officials therefore worked to cultivate ties with the billionaire despite Haldeman's earlier complaints about the Texan's "total lack of sophistication."31 The group Colson hoped to create would be run by a "small, highly select group of individuals, obviously other loyalists' with the stated mission of uniting existing pro-Administration groups and getting "all of them marching to the same drum beat." 32 This unity of message was key as the primary administration complaint about the otherwise useful network of local and regional groups was that such independent organisations did "not lend themselves to the same degree of control which we must have" for effective public opinion management.33

49<sup>th</sup> Parallel, Issue 37 (2015) Sarah Thelen ISSN: 1753-5894

Colson instead recommended a national foundation based in Washington, D.C. whose "staff would respond to our needs on given issues."<sup>34</sup> It would appear to be independent and nonpartisan, but its actual role would be to "advance issues of importance to us."<sup>35</sup> Outside groups such as Perot's United We Stand and the Tell It To Hanoi Committee, would continue to operate, but Colson expected them to eventually become part of the larger organisation. But even as he agreed to support the project, Perot was deeply involved in planning what would eventually be a dramatic, but unsuccessful, effort to deliver Christmas presents, food, and medical supplies to US POWs in Hanoi. These and other projects – many of which White House officials saw as "cheapshot publicity gimmicks" – meant that Perot was increasingly less invested in White House projects.<sup>36</sup> Further complicating efforts to create an umbrella organisation was the reality that the self-identified Silent Majority had, in Nixon's words, "lost its steam" by February 1970.<sup>37</sup>

Nixon wondered to Haldeman whether the group possibly needed "another demonstration", but without a rallying point – provided in October and November by both the visible resurgence of the anti-war movement and the president's speech – aides struggled to remobilize the Silent Majority.<sup>38</sup> Faced with a challenge of maintaining momentum at the grassroots, aides scrambled to find ways to promote the idea of the Silent Majority and reward those groups and individuals still actively promoting the administration's patriotic agenda. Presidential phone calls and White House invitations were certainly useful, but in the end, it was not these proactive efforts to rally supporters that triggered the next wave of pro-war and pro-president demonstrations in the spring of 1970. Rather, as in the fall of 1969, it took a surge in anti-war protest – this time triggered by the expansion of the Vietnam War into Cambodia – to do so.

Facing unexpected opposition to Nixon's April 30th announcement of US and South Vietnamese incursions into Cambodia, the president's staff scrambled in May 1970 to organize the "Nixon network" to strike back at its critics.<sup>39</sup> As aides quietly solicited telegrams and letters of support from the Silent Majority, a new group actively and aggressively claimed that identity for itself as members of the New York Construction and Building Trades marched down Wall Street on May 8, 1970. The shootings during a May 4 protest at Kent State, a rallying point for the reinvigorated the anti-war movement, also motivated these construction workers, building engineers, carpenters, longshoremen and other union members. But instead of marching against the Vietnam War and questioning the President's decision to invade Cambodia, the Hard Hats, as they came to be known, marched in opposition to the many changes they observed within American society. Acting on a shared belief that "anybody who raises an enemy flag in our country is a traitor,"40 their seemingly spontaneous march interrupted an anti-war protest and The resulting clash between students and workers was a violent vigil. demonstration of support for Nixon and inspired the New York unions to organize

a second, official rally to take place 20<sup>th</sup> May. Building on this foundation, aides worked in the spring and summer of 1970 to organize a major patriotic celebration for the Fourth of July.

Publicly announced as Honor America Day in June 1970, aides promised that it would be "the biggest demonstration ever and not tied to the war."41 Although outside groups were to be the primary public face of the effort, White House officials played a very significant role in planning and organizing the event. Although technically neither political nor partisan, the event enabled the Administration to shift public attention away from Vietnam and toward traditional patriotism in turn casting the President and the flag as the preeminent symbols of national identity. In its efforts to "rekindle the American spirit of patriotism," Honor America Day did not explicitly endorse Nixon's Vietnam policies, but it did help establish the President as the ultimate embodiment of American patriotism.<sup>42</sup> After their high-profile support for the president, White House officials anticipated a significant Hard Hat presence at Honor America Day, but were disappointed when few of the president's blue-collar supporters participated. Ultimately determining that "the Hard Hats turn out because of spontaneous events ... [and] react more to the negative than to the positive," White House officials turned away from the vagaries of grassroots organizing.43 Instead, the successes - and failures of Honor America Day encouraged them to pour more resources into the development of a "programmable" network of outside supporters.

### AMERICANS FOR WINNING THE PEACE

Colson therefore re-doubled his efforts during the summer of 1970, organizing outside supporters to oppose Senators George McGovern and Mark Hatfield's amendment to the Procurement Authorization Act for 1971, which would have effectively limited US military forces in Vietnam to 280,000 troops. White House opposition to the amendment was concerned less with troop numbers - Nixon had a vested interest in continuing the troop withdrawals as part of his Vietnamisation policy - and more with the fact that Congress was interfering with his war. The centerpiece of the administration's anti-McGovern-Hatfield campaign was a seemingly grassroots group: Americans for Winning the Peace (AWP). Funded by the White House and coached in "disavowing White House contact," AWP consistently presented itself as a bipartisan, nonpolitical group of private individuals.<sup>44</sup> Gene Bradley, a foreign policy expert and the administration's "man from the outside," worked closely with Colson to organise committees in over twenty-seven cities by the end of August 1970.<sup>45</sup> Key to this early success was a carefully constructed, and widely accepted, view of the group as bipartisan, nonpolitical, and independent from the politicians it supported. Recognising that exposure of White House ties would make AWP "virtually useless to us," Colson and other administration officials kept well in the background.<sup>46</sup>

In this way, the rapid growth of local and regional AWP committees helped create the appearance of national opposition to the McGovern-Hatfield amendment. Building on a system of pre-cleared fact sheets for journalists drafted and circulated by Herb Klein in the White House Office of Communications, AWP's arguments reflected official briefings, seminars, and other materials from "our friends on [the] NSC."47 Thus prepared, AWP worked throughout August to convince their fellow citizens to oppose the McGovern-Hatfield amendment. Committee members wrote articles and letters to the editor criticizing the McGovern-Hatfield amendment, spoke publicly against the amendment, and placed anti-McGovern-Hatfield advertisements, some edited and approved by Colson, in local papers.<sup>48</sup> The bulk of these advertisements were scheduled for August 29-30, 1970, timed to coincide with Senate debates over the Amendment and the September 1, 1970 vote. While AWP organizers hoped that these advertisements would convince people to oppose the McGovern-Hatfield amendment, the campaign's primary targets were policymakers in Washington, D.C. Many advertisements explicitly asked supporters to post copies to their Senators and Representatives as part of a larger campaign to "help our nation win the Peace" and both Colson and Bradley credited the results with securing the amendment's 55-39 defeat in the Senate.<sup>49</sup>

After this initial success, Bradley and his White House allies had ambitious plans for AWP to "be a catalyst to … business, labour, farm, religious, youth, school, and community and profession groups." <sup>50</sup> Furthermore, Colson fully intended for the group to become the national public relations organisation discussed since October 1969. To do so, the group would have to become at least somewhat independent of the White House in its daily operations – although Colson intended to maintain significant control over the agenda and message. What he did not plan to continue was the now-established practice of rewarding key organisers with access to the White House and the President. While effective, such privileged access had raised expectations throughout AWP. Having, in their eyes, directly contributed to the defeat of the amendment, many in AWP felt entitled to special treatment, access, and support from the administration. These local and regional leaders did not hesitate to bypass Bradley and contact administration staffers directly with their requests, dramatically increasing the time Colson and other officials had to spend managing these outside allies.

While most AWP members limited themselves to requests for White House invitations and administration speakers, one Florida organiser was far more demanding. Gene Whiddon not only asked that the U.S. Marine Band meet a group of Florida supporters at the airport, but also fully expected that his group would meet with either Nixon or very senior officials. In the end, the group did not meet with the president but were delighted with the police escort from the airport to the White House, their private White House tour, the Rose Garden ceremony surrounding the presentation of their proclamation of support, as well as the State Department and Congressional briefings coordinated by White House aides.<sup>51</sup> Whiddon later described the trip as an "outstanding success"<sup>52</sup> and despite his repeated claims that the trip was "strictly nonpartisan," it certainly furthered administration projects to link the president with nonpartisan ideals of leadership and patriotism.<sup>53</sup> Although Bradley attempted to control and limit such requests,<sup>54</sup> he could not avoid the "real quid-pro-quo" elements of such organising campaigns.<sup>55</sup>

Both to reward AWP for its productive opposition to the anti-war movement and possibly in an attempt to limit requests such as Whiddon's, White House officials worked closely with Bradley to organise a January 1971 White House Leadership Conference. With briefings from National Security Advisor Henry Kissinger, Vice President Spiro Agnew and other high-level Government officials, the conference was intended to celebrate the transformation of AWP from a singleissue group into a broader "bipartisan support apparatus" despite the group's longstanding financial worries.<sup>56</sup> Given these concerns, the secondary goal of the conference was to help Bradley secure financial support for AWP as Colson refused to "assume any further responsibility for his funding"<sup>57</sup> beyond December 31, 1970. After that date, Colson insisted that AWP's budget must come from the membership itself as well as "friends outside,"58 reminding Bradley in mid-January 1971 that "it should not be difficult to get the group self-sustaining."<sup>59</sup> Shortly after Colson rejected Bradley's pleas for continued financial support, Bradley himself left AWP and the group's new chairman, former Treasury Secretary Joe Fowler, declared that AWP under his leadership would not be an "organization working with someone at the White House."<sup>60</sup> For many in the White House, AWP's opposition to the McGovern-Hatfield amendment demonstrated the potential of top-down political organising, but the cost - in both hours and dollars - proved to be too great.

### CONCLUSION

As with the Silent Majority in late 1969, White House officials in fall/winter 1970-1971 struggled to sustain a movement beyond the initial burst of enthusiasm. With the goal seemingly accomplished – speaking out in 1969 and defeating the McGovern-Hatfield Amendment in 1970 – all but the most motivated supporters returned to their pre-activism lives. The January 1971 White House Conference and other AWP initiatives were intended to prevent this shift, but failed to do so; likely for the same reason Haldeman knew the White House needed to take the lead in organising its supporters in the first place: they "weren't activists."<sup>61</sup> The stakes

were higher with AWP, though, because it was effectively a creation of the White House, so the challenge was not only to maintain momentum at the grassroots, but also to fund and reward key organisers.

AWP, in turn, relied on White House support - both moral and financial thereby making it more vulnerable than a true grassroots organisation to changing priorities in the White House. The January 1971 conference was the last major event for AWP largely because the group had proven too costly to maintain, yes, but shifting priorities in the White House may well have doomed the organisation regardless. Even as Colson worked to organise the AWP White House conference, he and other officials struggled to put a positive spin on a November 1970 POW (prisoner of war) rescue attempt after it became clear that the prison was effectively empty at the time of the US raid. While the White House was able to frame the raid as a demonstration of the President's commitment to the POW-MIA (missing in action) issue, they had less success with the February 1971 defeat of ARVN troops in the Lam Son 719 invasion of Laos. With military failures strengthening the president's critics and a growing political need to shift domestic attention away from the war, White House officials moved away from the concerted effort to rally public support for Nixon's Vietnam policies. Instead, Colson and his staff worked with other White House offices to refocus administration public opinion projects on the 1972 Presidential campaign and those constituencies vital to Nixon's reelection.

Indeed, by the spring of 1971, this renewed focus on interest groups meant that the administration's approach to public opinion had essentially come full circle. The country - and the White House - hoped to move beyond the Vietnam War, even as that war limped along, thereby making the concerted public opinion projects of 1969 and 1970 less attractive to time-strapped White House officials. The costs associated with AWP and Perot's unfulfilled promises convinced White House officials that their public opinion goals would be better accomplished through cooperation with outside groups rather than through the creation of astroturf organisations. Aides therefore stopped pursuing a national public relations organisation and instead focused on cultivating the specialised constituencies that would form the core of the "New Majority" behind Nixon's 1972 re-election.<sup>62</sup> Rather than promote a broad-based programme rallying to promote Nixon's Vietnam policies, Colson's plans for the 1972 involved careful, targeted recruitment and organisation of individuals in myriad ethnic and special interest categories most notably the "white ethnics" and other working-class groups. Which is not to say that their foray into astroturf and top-down grassroots organising was forgotten. Indeed, the White House again turned to AWP in January 1973 following Nixon's triumphant announcement of a peace agreement in 1973 with AWP members again taking to the editorial pages on behalf of their president.<sup>63</sup>

49<sup>th</sup> Parallel, Issue 37 (2015) Sarah Thelen ISSN: 1753-5894

Setting aside even the issue of Vietnam, the public opinion programmes of 1969-1971 had consequences beyond anything anticipated by the staffers planning and carrying out the many White House "game plans." Claiming the flag for Nixon certainly isolated the anti-war movement and strengthened the Silent Majority, but Nixon's politicised patriotism further polarised an already-divided nation. Framing the Silent Majority as the only "real" Americans helped Nixon's supporters find their voices, but it also silenced many in the middle - those Americans struggling to balance their disgust at the war in Vietnam with their pride in and love for their country. These domestic divisions exacerbated the inherent challenges in political organising that compromised the efforts of both anti-war activists and the White House. Although Colson and his colleagues could turn to supportive millionaires to fund pro-Nixon and pro-Vietnam campaigns, maintaining enthusiasm and managing resources was always a challenge. Clearly, there is no magic formula for political mobilization, but the successes and failures of the Nixon administration's top-down organising highlight the importance of grassroots support - even if you have to plant it yourself.

49<sup>th</sup> Parallel, Issue 37 (2015) Sarah Thelen ISSN: 1753-5894

## NOTES

<sup>2</sup> Ibid.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid.

<sup>4</sup> Rick Perlstein, Nixonland: The Rise of a President and the Fracturing of America (London: Scribner, 2008); Melvin Small, "Containing Domestic Enemies: Richard M. Nixon and the War at Home," in Shadow on the White House: Presidents and the Vietnam War, 1945-1975, ed. by David L Anderson (Lawrence, Kan.: University Press of Kansas, 1993), 130–151; Melvin Small, Johnson, Nixon, and the Doves (New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1988); Melvin Small, At the Water's Edge: American Politics and the Vietnam War (Chicago: Ivan R. Dee, 2005); Wells, The War Within.

<sup>5</sup> Andrew Johns, Vietnam's Second Front: Domestic Politics, the Republican Party, and the War (Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 2010); Sandra Scanlon, The Pro-War Movement: Domestic Support for the Vietnam War and the Making of Modern American Conservatism (University of Massachusetts Press, 2013).

<sup>6</sup> "H.R. Haldeman to John Ehrlichman," April 16, 1970, HRH-Staff Memos May/June 1970 D-G; Box 60; WHSF: SMOF Haldeman, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>7</sup> Lise Namikas, "The Committee to Defend America and the Debate Between Internationalists and Interventionists, 1939-1941," *The Historian* 61, no. 4 (1999): 843–863; Emily S Rosenberg, "War and the Health of the State: The U.S. Government and the Communications Revolution during World War I," in *Selling War in a Media Age: The Presidency and Public Opinion in the American Century*, ed. by Kenneth Osgood and Andrew Frank (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010), 49–55; Mark A. Stoler, "Selling Different Kinds of War: Franklin D. Roosevelt and American Public Opinion during World War II," in *Selling War in a Media Age: The Presidency and Public Opinion in the American Century*, ed. by Kenneth Osgood and Andrew Frank (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010), 67–92.

<sup>8</sup> Memo, Gordon Chase for the Record, 8/4/65WHCF, Office Files of Douglas Cater, Box 1, LBJ Library; Chester Pach, "We Need to Get a Better Story to the American People': LBJ, the Progress Campaign, and the Vietnam War on Television," in *Selling War in a Media Age: The Presidency and Public Opinion in the American Century*, ed. by Kenneth Osgood and Andrew Frank (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010), 170–95; Wells, *The War Within*, 143–50, 221–22.

<sup>9</sup> "John Brown to Henry Kissinger," July 14, 1969, Memoranda Received Jan thru Sep 1969; Box 8; WHSF: SMOF Butterfield, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>10</sup> Ibid.

<sup>11</sup> Sarah Thelen, "Give War a Chance: The Nixon Adminstration and Domestic Support for the Vietnam War, 1969-1973" (PhD Dissertation, American University, 2013), 41–42.

<sup>12</sup> Richard M Nixon, *RN: The Memoirs of Richard Nixon* (London: Sidgwick and Jackson, 1978), 401.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Tom Wells, *The War Within: America's Battle Over Vietnam* (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1994), 386.

<sup>16</sup> "Charles West to Alex Butterfield," October 15, 1969, Memoranda Received Oct thru Dec 1969; Box 8; WHSF: SMOF Butterfield, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>17</sup> "Charles West to Alex Butterfield," n.d., 2, Memoranda Received Oct thru Dec 1969; Box 8; WHSF: SMOF Butterfield, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>18</sup> Ibid.

<sup>19</sup> Ibid.

<sup>20</sup> Ibid.

<sup>21</sup> "William Casey to Richard Nixon," October 27, 1969, 2, VIETNAM: (General Files)-Sep 69 - Nov 69 [1 of 2 folders]; Box 74; NSC: Vietnam Subject Files, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>22</sup> Ibid.

<sup>23</sup> "Al Haig to Henry Kissinger," October 29, 1969, 1, VIETNAM: (General Files)-Sep 69 - Nov 69 [1 of 2 folders]; Box 74; NSC: Vietnam Subject Files, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>24</sup> "Al Haig to Henry Kissinger."

<sup>25</sup> Wells, The War Within, 382–83.

<sup>26</sup> Nixon, RN, 401–402; Wells, The War Within, 376–79.

<sup>27</sup> "Game Plan for the President's November 3rd Speech on Vietnam - Game Plan in Four Phases," n.d., 1-2, Memos/Alex Butterfield (November 1969); Box 54; WHSF: SMOF Haldeman, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>28</sup> "Game Plan for the President's November 3rd Speech on Vietnam, Master Copy," n.d., 10, Silent Majority; Box 1; WHCF: SMOF Butterfield, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>29</sup> "Jeb Magruder to Larry Higby," November 4, 1969, Memos/Alex Butterfield (November 1969); Box 54; WHSF: SMOF Haldeman, NPLM, College Park, MD; Thelen, "Give War a Chance: The Nixon Adminstration and Domestic Support for the Vietnam War, 1969-1973," 75-76.

<sup>30</sup> Charles DeBenedetti, An American Ordeal: The Antiwar Movement of the Vietnam Era (Syracuse, N.Y.: Syracuse University Press, 1990), 258. <sup>31</sup> H.R. Haldeman, *The Haldeman Diaries: Inside the Nixon White House* (New York:

G.P. Putnam's, 1994), 106. Emphasis in the original.

<sup>32</sup> "Alex Butterfield to Richard Nixon," November 24, 1969, Alex Butterfield (Nov 1969); Box 1; WHSF: SMOF Butterfield, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>33</sup> "Charles Colson to H.R. Haldeman," November 22, 1969, 1, [Chronological Files] November 1969; Box 126; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD. <sup>34</sup> Ibid.

<sup>35</sup> Ibid.

<sup>36</sup> "Dean Moor to Al Haig," n.d., Perot, Ross [Folder 1 of 2]; Box 117; NSC: Vietnam Subject Files, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>37</sup> "John Brown to H.R. Haldeman," February 20, 1970, H.R. Haldeman A-G Memo Feb 1970; Box 57; WHSF: SMOF Haldeman, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "Richard Nixon to H.R. Haldeman," September 22, 1969, 2, P Memos 1969; Box 229; WHSF: SMOF Haldeman, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Moratorium organizer Sam Brown quoted in Wells, *The War Within*, 330.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Ibid., 374.

#### <sup>38</sup> Ibid.

<sup>39</sup> Pach, "We Need to Get a Better Story to the American People': LBJ, the Progress Campaign, and the Vietnam War on Television"; Small, "Containing Domestic Enemies," 133–34.

<sup>40</sup> Diana Lurie, "Underneath the Hard Hats: A Political Symposium," *New York Magazine*, November 2, 1970, 4.

<sup>41</sup> "Dwight Chapin to Charles Colson," May 19, 1970, "I Love America" July 4th [1970]; Box 73; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.
<sup>42</sup> "Jeb Magruder to H.R. Haldeman and Herb Klein," July 13, 1970, 1, HRH May-

<sup>42</sup> "Jeb Magruder to H.R. Haldeman and Herb Klein," July 13, 1970, 1, HRH May-Aug 1970 Magruder; Box 62; WHSF: SMOF Haldeman, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>43</sup> "Charles Colson to H.R. Haldeman," July 9, 1970, 3, HRH-July-August 1970--Staff Memos - Cole-D; Box 61; WHSF: SMOF Haldeman, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>44</sup> "Herb Klein to H.R. Haldeman," August 5, 1970, 1, Tell It to Hanoi; Box 116; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>45</sup> "Charles Colson to H.R. Haldeman," July 24, 1970, HRH-July-August 1970--Staff Memos - Cole-D; Box 61; WHSF: SMOF Haldeman, NPLM, College Park, MD; Scanlon, *The Pro-War Movement: Domestic Support for the Vietnam War and the Making of Modern American Conservatism*, 217–20.CWC-HRH; 7/24/70;

<sup>46</sup> "Charles Colson to H.R. Haldeman," December 10, 1970, Americans for Winning the Peace [2 of 7]; Box 36; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>47</sup> "Gene Bradley to Tom Evans," July 31, 1970, Vietnam--Various Groups [1]-Americans for Winning the Peace; Box 123; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>48</sup> "Charles Colson to Larry Higby," September 8, 1970, Americans for Winning the Peace [5 of 7]; Box 36; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>49</sup> "Prominent New Yorkers Take Full-Page Ad in New York Times in Support of President's Vietnam Policies," August 28, 1970, Americans for Winning the Peace [1 of 7]; Box 36; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD; "Memorandum to All Regional Chairmen," September 1, 1970, Americans for Winning the Peace [5 of 7]; Box 36; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>50</sup> "Memorandum to All Regional Chairmen."

<sup>51</sup> Matt Taylor, "268 Patriotic Demonstrators Return Satisfied From Capital," *Miami Herald*, October 2, 1970, sec. Broward News Section; Tom Vinciguerra, "U.S.-First 'Pilgrims' Thrill Hill," *Fort Lauderdale News*, October 2, 1970; "Gene Whiddon to George Bell," November 12, 1970, Americans for Winning the Peace [7 of 7]; Box 37; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>52</sup> "Gene Whiddon to George Bell."

<sup>53</sup> Taylor, "268 Patriotic Demonstrators Return Satisfied From Capital."

<sup>54</sup> "Gene Bradley to Charles Colson," January 27, 1971, Americans for Winning the Peace [1 of 7]; Box 36; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>55</sup> "Gene Bradley to George Bell," August 26, 1970, Americans for Winning the Peace [4 of 7]; Box 36; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>56</sup> "Charles Colson to H.R. Haldeman," 2, 1.

<sup>57</sup> "Charles Colson to Dan McMichael," January 4, 1971, Americans for Winning the Peace [2 of 7]; Box 36; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.
<sup>58</sup> Ibid.

<sup>59</sup> "Charles Colson to Gene Bradley," January 14, 1971, Americans for Winning the Peace [2 of 7]; Box 36; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD.

<sup>60</sup> "Tom Evans to Charles Colson," February 16, 1971, 4, Americans for Winning the Peace [1 of 7]; Box 36; WHSF: SMOF Colson, NPLM, College Park, MD. <sup>61</sup> Wolls, The War Within, 386

<sup>61</sup> Wells, *The War Within*, 386.

<sup>62</sup> Robert Mason, *Richard Nixon and the Quest for a New Majority* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004).

<sup>63</sup> "Bill Baroody to H.R. Haldeman," January 26, 1973, Vietnam; Box 178; WHSF: SMOF Haldeman, NPLM, College Park, MD.

# BIBLIOGRAPHY

### ARCHIVAL COLLECTIONS

Lyndon Baines Johnson Presidential Library Office Files of the White House Aides Douglas Cater

Richard M. Nixon Presidential Library and Museum National Security Council: Vietnam Subject Files White House Special Files: Staff Member and Office Files Alexander Butterfield H.R. Haldeman Charles Colson President's Office Files President's Personal Files White House Special Files: Subject Files (Confidential Files)

### NEWSPAPERS AND MAGAZINES

Fort Landerdale News Miami Herald New York Magazine New York Times Newsweek Washington Post

#### SECONDARY SOURCES

- Asen, Robert, and Daniel C. Brouwer, eds. *Counterpublics and the State*. Albany: State University of New York Press, 2001.
- Balzano, Michael P., Charles W. Colson, and Phillip K. Straw. "The Silent Versus the New Majority." In Richard M. Nixon: Politician, President, Administrator, edited by Leon Friedman and William F Levantrosser, 259–274. New York: Greenwood Press, 1991.
- Berinsky, Adam J. Silent Voices: Public Opinion and Political Participation in America. Princeton, N.J.; Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2004.
- Canes-Wrone, Brandice. *Who Leads Whom?: Presidents, Policy, and the Public.* Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2006.
- Colson, Charles W. Born Again. Old Tappan, N.J: Chosen Books, Distributed by F.H. Revell Co., 1976.
- Cowie, Jefferson. Stayin' Alive: The 1970s and the Last Days of the Working Class. New York: New Press, 2010.
- Dallek, Robert. Nixon and Kissinger: Partners in Power. London: Allen Lane, 2007.
- DeBenedetti, Charles. An American Ordeal: The Antiwar Movement of the Vietnam Era. Syracuse, N.Y.: Syracuse University Press, 1990.
- Edwards, George C. On Deaf Ears: The Limits of the Bully Pulpit. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2003.
- Goldstein, Robert Justin. Saving Old Glory: The History of the American Flag Desecration Controversy. Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1995.
- Haldeman, H.R. The Haldeman Diaries: Inside the Nixon White House. New York: G.P. Putnam's, 1994.
- Hoff, Joan. Nixon Reconsidered. New York, NY: BasicBooks, 1994.
- Hoffer, Eric. The True Believer: Thoughts on the Nature of Mass Movements. 1st ed. New York: Harper and Row, 1951.
- Jacobs, Lawrence R., and Robert Y. Shapiro. "Presidential Manipulation of Polls and Public Opinion: The Nixon Administration and the Pollsters." *Political Science Quarterly* 110, no. 4 (Winter 1995): 519–538.
- Johns, Andrew. Vietnam's Second Front: Domestic Politics, the Republican Party, and the War. Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 2010.
- Key, V. O. Public Opinion and American Democracy. New York: Knopf, 1961.
- Kimball, Jeffrey P. Nixon's Vietnam War. Lawrence, Kan.: University Press of Kansas, 1998.
  - ——. "'Peace with Honor': Richard Nixon and the Diplomacy of Threat and Symbolism." In *Shadow on the White House: Presidents and the Vietnam War, 1945-1975jn*, edited by David L Anderson, 152–183. Lawrence, Kan.: University Press of Kansas, 1993.
- Kissinger, Henry. Ending the Vietnam War: A History of America's Involvement in and Extrication from the Vietnam War. New York: Simon & Schuster, 2003.
  - —. White House Years. Boston: Little, Brown, 1979.

- Lassiter, Matthew D. *The Silent Majority: Suburban Politics in the Sunbelt South.* Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2006.
- Laville, Helen, and Hugh Wilford. The US Government, Citizen Groups and the Cold War: The State-Private Network. London; New York: Routledge, 2006.
- Mason, Robert. Richard Nixon and the Quest for a New Majority. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004.
- Morgan, Joseph G. The Vietnam Lobby: The American Friends of Vietnam, 1955-1975. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1997.
- Morris, Aldon D, and Carol McClurg Mueller. *Frontiers in Social Movement Theory*. New Haven, Conn.: Yale University Press, 1992.
- Mueller, John E. War, Presidents, and Public Opinion. New York, Wiley, 1973.

Namikas, Lise. "The Committee to Defend America and the Debate Between Internationalists and Interventionists, 1939-1941." *The Historian* 61, no. 4 (1999): 843–863.

- Nixon, Richard M. RN: The Memoirs of Richard Nixon. London: Sidgwick and Jackson, 1978.
- Osgood, Kenneth, and Andrew Frank, eds. *Selling War in a Media Age: The Presidency and Public Opinion in the American Century.* Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010.
- Pach, Chester. "We Need to Get a Better Story to the American People': LBJ, the Progress Campaign, and the Vietnam War on Television." In Selling War in a Media Age: The Presidency and Public Opinion in the American Century, edited by Kenneth Osgood and Andrew Frank, 170–95. Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010.
- Perlstein, Rick. Nixonland: The Rise of a President and the Fracturing of America. London: Scribner, 2008.
- Rosenberg, Emily S. "War and the Health of the State: The U.S. Government and the Communications Revolution during World War I." In *Selling War in a Media Age: The Presidency and Public Opinion in the American Century*, edited by Kenneth Osgood and Andrew Frank, 48–66. Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010.
- Rottinghaus, Brandon. "Opening the President's Mailbag: The Nixon Administration's Rhetorical Use of Public Opinion Mail." *Presidential Studies Quarterly* 38, no. 1 (March 1, 2008): 61–77.
- Safire, William. Before the Fall: An Inside View of the Pre-Watergate White House. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday, 1975.
- Scanlon, Sandra. The Pro-War Movement: Domestic Support for the Vietnam War and the Making of Modern American Conservatism. University of Massachusetts Press, 2013.
- Schwartz, Thomas Alan. "Henry, ... Winning an Election Is Terribly Important:" Partisan Politics in the History of U.S. Foreign Relations." *Diplomatic History* 33, no. 2 (April 1, 2009): 173–190.
- Small, Melvin. At the Water's Edge: American Politics and the Vietnam War. Chicago: Ivan R. Dee, 2005.

—. "Containing Domestic Enemies: Richard M. Nixon and the War at Home." In *Shadow on the White House: Presidents and the Vietnam War, 1945-1975*, edited by David L Anderson, 130–151. Lawrence, Kan.: University Press of Kansas, 1993.

-. Johnson, Nixon, and the Doves. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1988.

- Stoler, Mark A. "Selling Different Kinds of War: Franklin D. Roosevelt and American Public Opinion during World War II." In Selling War in a Media Age: The Presidency and Public Opinion in the American Century, edited by Kenneth Osgood and Andrew Frank, 67–92. Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010.
- Teachout, Woden. *Capture the Flag: A Political History of American Patriotism*. New York: Basic Books, 2009.
- Thelen, Sarah. "Give War a Chance: The Nixon Administration and Domestic Support for the Vietnam War, 1969-1973." PhD Dissertation, American University, 2013.
- Tulis, Jeffrey. *The Rhetorical Presidency*. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 1987.
- Turner, Kathleen J. Lyndon Johnson's Dual War: Vietnam and the Press. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1985.
- Wehrle, Edmund F. Between a River and a Mountain: The AFL-CIO and the Vietnam War. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2005.
- Wells, Tom. The War Within: America's Battle Over Vietnam. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1994.
- Wilford, Hugh. The Mighty Wurlitzer: How the CLA Played America. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 2008.
- Zaroulis, Nancy L., and Gerald Sullivan. Who Spoke Up?: American Protest Against the War in Vietnam, 1963-1975. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday, 1984.